[image: image1.jpg]St Helens College




ST HELENS COLLEGE CORPORATION

MEETING OF THE STANDARDS AND CURRICULUM COMMITTEE HELD AT 
9.00 am on MONDAY 6 JUNE 2016
 IN THE BOARD ROOM, TOWN CENTRE CAMPUS
M I N U T E S

MEMBERSHIP:

*
Mrs E Brocklehurst (Chair)

*
Dr J Burford 

*
Mr N Gribben

*
Mrs S Jee
*
Mr J Middlehurst 

Mr P Round 

IN ATTENDANCE:

Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal (Curriculum and Excellence)
Mr R Molloy, Deputy Principal (Finance, Estates and ICT) (for Minute Number 911 only)

Mrs B Nolan, Director of Business Development (up to Minute Number 906 only)

Mrs J Greenhalgh, ‘A’ Level Academy Manager (up to Minute Number 901 only)
Mrs C Jones, Clerk to the Corporation

Agenda Items 901 and 906 were taken as the first items, with the details recorded within agenda order

896
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest notified.

897
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Mr P Round.

Apologies for absence were received from Mrs C Lascelles.

898
NOTIFICATION OF URGENT BUSINESS


There were no items of urgent business notified.

899
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 9 MAY 2016
The Minutes of the above meeting were agreed and signed as a correct 


record, subject to the following adjustment:

Minute 994 p1 – Minutes of the previous meeting:  This date should read 

29 February 2016 (not 25 January 2016). This amendment would be made on the master minutes before signing by the Chair at today’s meeting.
900
MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising from the previous minutes that would not be addressed at today’s meeting.
901
‘A’ LEVEL ACADEMY: PROGRESS REPORT

Mrs J Greenhalgh, the ‘A’ Level Academy Manager, was invited to today’s meeting to provide an update on the performance of the ‘A’ Level Academy.  It was reported that attendance was currently reported at 93% against a target of 95%, with action being taken for those poor attending students.  Mock examination results were tracked against ALPS grades, termly progress grades and previous mock examination performance. All mocks have been second-line marked, which has been a positive exercise.  The majority of staff have undertaken relevant awarding body and all staff have been observed, with 93% having been graded good or outstanding. The predicted ‘A’/AS level grades, which were based on the mock examinations, were summarised.  Work experience plans were outlined and a number of employability actions have been ongoing including guest speakers and educational trips. The Committee agreed that work placements should be based on their own preferences and be sought by the students themselves, to enhance ownership.  The next steps for the Academy includes the department having a brighter environment, increasing seating and the introduction of collaborative learning space in large classrooms.  The revisiting of the decision to conduct the (non-compulsory) AS exams for linear subjects after the 2015/16 and results will be discussed by SLT. The applications for 2016/17 were currently behind the same time last year, although offers made and accepted remain at last year’s level, with the reasons summarised for the Committee.
ACTION: Deputy Principal to oversee that SLT revisit the decision to conduct the AS exams for linear subjects
Mrs Greenhalgh left the meeting at this point and was thanked for her presentation.

902
CURRICULUM AREAS PERFORMING LESS THAN ‘GOOD’


902.1
Business and Professional Studies

Mr N Gribben, Vice Principal, presented the progress against the action plan to support an improvement strategy for the Department, which followed a self-assessed grade 3 based upon the 2014/15 outcomes. The Committee agreed the BTEC Level 3, Extended Diploma programme be further reviewed, which included the option to discontinue the provision reflecting the insufficient improvement in performance.  Following a question from the Committee, it was agreed that an update on the developments with the NHS apprenticeships will be provided at a future meeting.

The Business and Professional Studies action plan was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee.

903
AREA REVIEW: UPDATE REPORT

The Principal provided an update relating to the Area Review process providing feedback from the first steering group meeting, with the next meeting scheduled on 13 June 2016.  This was a one-to-one meeting with the College, which would be held prior to the second steering group meeting scheduled on 16 June 2016. 
The protocol for the sharing of information between colleges was discussed by the Committee, which was an issue currently being discussed with the FE Commissioner.

904
TEACHING, LEARNING AND ASSESSMENT REPORT

Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal (Curriculum and Excellence) presented a report which summarised the position as at 13 May 2016 with regard to Teaching and Learning observation grades, which were summarised as follows:

228 observations:

· 41%
 Outstanding (+14%) (1:1 support, TLA Marginal Gains)

· 53% 
 Good (-13%)

· 5.5%
 Requires Improvement (-1%)

· 0.5% 
 Inadequate (=)
The Committee discussed the process in place for supporting grade 3 and 4 teachers. The report also provided evidence of the impact of the marginal gains approach and also the development of ‘progress over time’. The marginal gains approach would be submitted as an AoC Beacon Award nomination on behalf of the College. The plans for a mock inspection to be undertaken in the autumn term continue.
The Teaching, Learning and Assessment report was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee as presented, with a year-end update to be provided at the next meeting.

ACTION: Brian Dean to provide an update on Teaching, Learning and Assessment at the next meeting

905
ENGLISH AND MATHS: WORK SCRUTINY
Mr N Gribben, Vice Principal, provided an update on the GCSE English and maths examination schedule which had commenced, with attendance at last week’s GCSE maths examination reported at 94%. The GCSE English examination takes place this week, and the 14-16 Academy’s GCSE examinations are underway.

The outcome of the recent work scrutiny that was being undertaken in relation to English and maths was summarised, with some good practice, and also some inconsistencies identified.  The inconsistencies would be supported by targeted CPD.  The process of double-loop marking was also discussed, with more CPD required to support this development.  
The English and Maths work scrutiny report was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee.  


906
WPL ACTION PLAN
Mrs B Nolan, the Director of the Business Development Unit, presented the revised WPL action plan for review by the Committee, the aim of which was to support taking WPL to Outstanding. The plan now included more detail about any identified required further work, and also provided end-date timescales, as requested at the last meeting.
It was noted that a WPL quality meeting was held every two weeks, which was attended by relevant assessors by invitation in order to further explain any identified issues.  A Trailblazer Group would be formed with actions formulated to support employers.  Attendance and success rates for Functional Skills were discussed, with more detailed and robust guidelines to be agreed with HoDs about the delivery strategy relating to Functional Skills going forward.   
ACTION: Beth Nolan to work with HoDs on the development of more robust guidelines relating to the delivery of Functional Skills

The identification of additional support for apprentices at an earlier stage remains an ongoing action, with stricter guidelines to be applied to the initial assessment process, to include a review of school reports wherever possible.  A check-list to identify additional support needs was advocated by the Committee, to be completed at interview entry points.  

ACTION: Beth Nolan to lead on the development of a check-list to identify

any additional support needs for apprentices over and above what was requested on the enrolment form

Progression data was discussed, and needs to be carefully tracked.
The WPL action plan was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee, as presented. 
Mrs B Nolan left the meeting at this point and was thanked for her progress report.
907
SELF-ASSESSMENT PROCESS
Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal (Curriculum and Excellence), presented the proposed self-assessment process for 2016/17, which was approved by the Standards and Curriculum Committee as presented.  It was noted that the approval of the College draft SAR by the Standards and Curriculum Committee would be a week earlier that the date provided on the flow-chart. Following a question from the Committee, it was confirmed that there was no final deadline for posting the final version of the College SAR and QIP.
It was noted that Programme Team self-assessment had commenced, with Governor involvement to be invited to sit on the SAR panels, which would be scheduled in September 2016.  

908
LEARNER PERFORMANCE REPORT

Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal (Curriculum and Excellence), presented the latest Learner Performance report, along with the updated Performance Dashboard.  It was noted that the Proachieve final QAR data was anticipated to be published this week following which targets would be reviewed.
The Principal reported that she was exploring with CDA whether retention figures included all courses, including full cost and short courses.

The Committee also asked for further clarification to be provided in the commentary relating to any national data changes that are applied to the report from month to month, and also the headings of the report need to be made clearer to provide absolute clarity for Governors.
ACTION: Colette Lascelles to ensure that any changes in the national data that might occur from month to month be clarified in the commentary and to ensure that the headings of the report are clear
It was noted that all Heads of Department are working on the correlation of success rate predictions based on current retention rates.  

The Learner Performance report and performance dashboard were accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee, with the clarified retention data to be emailed to the Committee separately. 
ACTION: Principal to email the clarified retention rates to the Committee
909
2014/15 PERFORMANCE ANALYSIS
The Principal presented a report which illustrated the impact that the main curriculum changes have had on the College’s overall success rates in recent years.  This was in response to the Governors’ challenge to further evidence and articulate the impact of the curriculum changes.
As St Helens College’s course portfolio was slightly unusual, and one that stretches the students, the QAR benchmarks were not providing a true reflection of the College’s position relatively to similar colleges. The presented report therefore used the Proachieve data set which provided a more accurate benchmark as it reflected the curriculum of the individual College.  The impact of the national withdrawal of the IGCSEs for schools was discussed by the Committee, and the extent of the use of IGCSEs nationally was requested by the Committee.
ACTION: Principal to identify the national percentage use of IGCSEs for the Committee
The 2014/15 performance analysis report was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee. 
910
PREVENT

Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal (Curriculum and Excellence), reported that Prevent continues to be embedded with all students, with some cross-College events scheduled for September 2016.
The report was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee as presented.
911
3-YEAR STRATEGIC PLAN: GOVERNOR INVOLVEMENT


This item was deferred to the next meeting.
912
URGENT BUSINESS (AS NOTIFIED UNDER MINUTE NUMBER 898 ABOVE)

There were no items of urgent business notified.
913
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING: 9.00 am on Monday 4 July 2016.
KEY OUTCOMES:

‘A’ LEVEL ACADEMY:   The Standards and Curriculum Committee continues to 

closely monitor the progress of the ‘A’ Level Academy.
ENGLISH AND MATHS REPORT:  The Standards and Curriculum Committee 
continues to closely monitor the progress of English and maths, with a report on 
the GCSE examinations and work scrutiny presented at today’s meeting.

WPL ACTION PLAN: The Standards and Curriculum Committee continue to closely
monitor the WPL action plan.
SELF-ASSESSMENT PROCESS:  The Standards and Curriculum Committee approved the self-assessment process for 2016/17.

LEARNER PERFORMANCE REPORT:  The Standards and Curriculum Committee 

continues to closely monitor and scrutinise the Learner Performance position.

2014/15 PERFORMANCE ANALYSIS: The Standards and Curriculum Committee accepted a report which illustrated the impact that the main curriculum changes have had on the College’s overall success rates in recent years. 
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